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renewal be issued after a certain time 
if the permitting authority has failed 
to take action on the application (or 
includes any other similar provision 
providing for default issuance of a per-
mit), unless EPA has waived such re-
view for EPA and affected States. 

§ 70.9 Fee determination and certifi-
cation. 

(a) Fee Requirement. The State pro-
gram shall require that the owners or 
operators of part 70 sources pay annual 
fees, or the equivalent over some other 
period, that are sufficient to cover the 
permit program costs and shall ensure 
that any fee required by this section 
will be used solely for permit program 
costs. 

(b) Fee schedule adequacy. (1) The 
State program shall establish a fee 
schedule that results in the collection 
and retention of revenues sufficient to 
cover the permit program costs. These 
costs include, but are not limited to, 
the costs of the following activities as 
they relate to the operating permit 
program for stationary sources: 

(i) Preparing generally applicable 
regulations or guidance regarding the 
permit program or its implementation 
or enforcement; 

(ii) Reviewing and acting on any ap-
plication for a permit, permit revision, 
or permit renewal, including the devel-
opment of an applicable requirement as 
part of the processing of a permit, or 
permit revision or renewal; 

(iii) General administrative costs of 
running the permit program, including 
the supporting and tracking of permit 
applications, compliance certification, 
and related data entry; 

(iv) Implementing and enforcing the 
terms of any part 70 permit (not in-
cluding any court costs or other costs 
associated with an enforcement ac-
tion), including adequate resources to 
determine which sources are subject to 
the program; 

(v) Emissions and ambient moni-
toring; 

(vi) Modeling, analyses, or dem-
onstrations; 

(vii) Preparing inventories and track-
ing emissions; and 

(viii) Providing direct and indirect 
support to sources under the Small 
Business Stationary Source Technical 

and Environmental Compliance Assist-
ance Program contained in section 507 
of the Act in determining and meeting 
their obligations under this part. 

(2)(i) The Administrator will presume 
that the fee schedule meets the re-
quirements of paragraph (b)(1) of this 
section if it would result in the collec-
tion and retention of an amount not 
less than $25 per year [as adjusted pur-
suant to the criteria set forth in para-
graph (b)(2)(iv) of this section] times 
the total tons of the actual emissions 
of each regulated pollutant (for pre-
sumptive fee calculation) emitted from 
part 70 sources. 

(ii) The State may exclude from such 
calculation: 

(A) The actual emissions of sources 
for which no fee is required under para-
graph (b)(4) of this section; 

(B) The amount of a part 70 source’s 
actual emissions of each regulated pol-
lutant (for presumptive fee calcula-
tion) that the source emits in excess of 
four thousand (4,000) tpy; 

(C) A part 70 source’s actual emis-
sions of any regulated pollutant (for 
presumptive fee calculation), the emis-
sions of which are already included in 
the minimum fees calculation; or 

(D) The insignificant quantities of 
actual emissions not required in a per-
mit application pursuant to § 70.5(c). 

(iii) ‘‘Actual emissions’’ means the ac-
tual rate of emissions in tons per year 
of any regulated pollutant (for pre-
sumptive fee calculation) emitted from 
a part 70 source over the preceding cal-
endar year or any other period deter-
mined by the permitting authority to 
be representative of normal source op-
eration and consistent with the fee 
schedule approved pursuant to this sec-
tion. Actual emissions shall be cal-
culated using the unit’s actual oper-
ating hours, production rates, and in- 
place control equipment, types of ma-
terials processed, stored, or combusted 
during the preceding calendar year or 
such other time period established by 
the permitting authority pursuant to 
the preceding sentence. 

(iv) The program shall provide that 
the $25 per ton per year used to cal-
culate the presumptive minimum 
amount to be collected by the fee 
schedule, as described in paragraph 
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(b)(2)(i) of this section, shall be in-
creased each year by the percentage, if 
any, by which the Consumer Price 
Index for the most recent calendar year 
ending before the beginning of such 
year exceeds the Consumer Price Index 
for the calendar year 1989. 

(A) The Consumer Price Index for 
any calendar year is the average of the 
Consumer Price Index for all-urban 
consumers published by the Depart-
ment of Labor, as of the close of the 12- 
month period ending on August 31 of 
each calendar year. 

(B) The revision of the Consumer 
Price Index which is most consistent 
with the Consumer Price Index for the 
calendar year 1989 shall be used. 

(3) The State program’s fee schedule 
may include emissions fees, application 
fees, service-based fees or other types 
of fees, or any combination thereof, to 
meet the requirements of paragraph 
(b)(1) or (b)(2) of this section. Nothing 
in the provisions of this section shall 
require a permitting authority to cal-
culate fees on any particular basis or 
in the same manner for all part 70 
sources, all classes or categories of 
part 70 sources, or all regulated air pol-
lutants, provided that the permitting 
authority collects a total amount of 
fees sufficient to meet the program 
support requirements of paragraph 
(b)(1) of this section. 

(4) Notwithstanding any other provi-
sion of this section, during the years 
1995 through 1999 inclusive, no fee for 
purposes of title V shall be required to 
be paid with respect to emissions from 
any affected unit under section 404 of 
the Act. 

(5) The State shall provide a detailed 
accounting that its fee schedule meets 
the requirements of paragraph (b)(1) of 
this section if: 

(i) The State sets a fee schedule that 
would result in the collection and re-
tention of an amount less than that 
presumed to be adequate under para-
graph (b)(2) of this section; or 

(ii) The Administrator determines, 
based on comments rebutting the pre-
sumption in paragraph (b)(2) of this 
section or on his own initiative, that 
there are serious questions regarding 
whether the fee schedule is sufficient 
to cover the permit program costs. 

(c) Fee demonstration. The permitting 
authority shall provide a demonstra-
tion that the fee schedule selected will 
result in the collection and retention 
of fees in an amount sufficient to meet 
the requirements of this section. 

(d) Use of Required Fee Revenue. The 
Administrator will not approve a dem-
onstration as meeting the require-
ments of this section, unless it con-
tains an initial accounting (and peri-
odic updates as required by the Admin-
istrator) of how required fee revenues 
are used solely to cover the costs of 
meeting the various functions of the 
permitting program. 

§ 70.10 Federal oversight and sanc-
tions. 

(a) Failure to submit an approvable pro-
gram. (1) If a State fails to submit a 
fully-approvable whole part 70 pro-
gram, or a required revision thereto, in 
conformance with the provisions of 
§ 70.4, or if an interim approval expires 
and the Administrator has not ap-
proved a whole part 70 program: 

(i) At any time the Administrator 
may apply any one of the sanctions 
specified in section 179(b) of the Act; 
and 

(ii) Eighteen months after the date 
required for submittal or the date of 
disapproval by the Administrator, the 
Administrator will apply such sanc-
tions in the same manner and with the 
same conditions as are applicable in 
the case of a determination, dis-
approval, or finding under section 
179(a) of the Act. 

(2) If full approval of a whole part 70 
program has not taken place within 2 
years after the date required for such 
submission, the Administrator will 
promulgate, administer, and enforce a 
whole program or a partial program as 
appropriate for such State. 

(b) State failure to administer or en-
force. Any State program approved by 
the Administrator shall at all times be 
conducted in accordance with the re-
quirements of this part and of any 
agreement between the State and the 
Administrator concerning operation of 
the program. 
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